
Roinn an Taoisigh 
Department of the Taoiseach 

1....) May 2023 

Ms Dunja Mijatovié 
Commissioner for Human Rights 
Council of Europe 

Dear Comrnissioner Mijatovié 

Thank you for your recent letter conceming the challenges being experienced in the reception 
and accommodation of International Protection applicants in Ireland in recent months. 

As you are aware, since the outset of Russia's full-scale illegal invasion of Ukraine in 2022, 
Ireland has seen an unprecedented number of people arrive here fleeing both the Russian 
aggression, as well as people seeking international protection. 

To date, Ireland has granted temporary protection to a total of 83,000 people displaced by the 
full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine which is 2% of all temporary protections granted across 
27 EU Member States, plus Norway, lceland, Switzerland and Liechtenstein, and equivalent to 
1.6% of our total population. 

Over 64,390 of these have sought accommodation provided by the State. Furthermore, 20,500 
persons are being accommodated by the International Protection Accommodation Service 
(IPAS) as of 14 May 2023. The corresponding figure for the end of February 2022 was 8,000 
persons in IPAS accommodation. Consequently, over 84,890 people are now in state sourced 
accommodation, between those fleeing war in Ukraine and those in IP AS accommodation. 

The provision of accommodation, health, education, incorne and other assistance, as 
appropriate, to both those arriving from Ukraine and international protection applicants is an 
ongoing focus of the work of the Cabinet Committee on Ukraine which I chair as part of our 
ongoing whole of government humanitarian response. This Cabinet Committee is helped in its 
work by a Senior Officiais Group comprised of ail relevant governrnent departments and 
agencies, including the Department of Children, Equality, Disability, Integration and Youth; 
the Department of Housing, Local Governrnent and Heritage as well as Local Government. 

Additional resources and new processes and structures to integrate expertise and efforts are in 
place. These are being deployed to deal with the issues arising in what is an extremely 
challenging situation. 

Due to the sheer scale of the numbers arri ving, in the midst of a pre-existing housing shortage 
in Ireland, there have been particular difficulties in sourcing sufficient amounts of 
accommodation to meet the increased demand. Under the Cabinet Committee a dedicated 
Accommodation Working Group is focused on maximising the scale and pace of delivering 
accommodation for people arriving from Ukraine as well as international protection 
applicants. This involves new strands of work, including consideration of commercial 
properties and sites for development, refurbishment or purchase of buildings, and the use of 
alternative modular buildings. 
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